EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 22nd October, 2014

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bell, Biggins, Garnett, Guselli, Hamilton, Seward and Williams.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring Officer).
71 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute No. 82) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.
72 – Declarations of Interest
Councillor Hamilton declared an Other Registrable Interest in Agenda Item 15 – Barrow Business Improvement District (Minute No. 80).  He was the Chairman of Barrow Local Committee that supported the scheme.
73 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 10th September, 2014 were agreed as a correct record.
74 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Graham, Irwin and Richardson.
Councillor Williams substituted for Councillor Richardson for this meeting only.
75 – 2015-2016 Holiday Dates
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the bank holidays and additional days that the Council would be closed were as follows; staff would be required to take either a holiday or flexi-day for 31st December, 2015:

Easter
Friday 3rd April, 2015 - Good Friday bank holiday

Monday 6th April, 2015 - Easter Monday bank holiday

Other bank holidays
Monday 4th May, 2015 - Early May bank holiday

Monday 25th May, 2015 - Spring bank holiday

Monday 31st August, 2015 - Summer bank holiday

Christmas and New Year
Friday 25th December, 2015 - Christmas Day bank holiday

Monday 28th December, 2015 - Boxing Day (substitute) bank holiday

Tuesday 29th December, 2015 - Council Day

Wednesday 30th December, 2015 - Council Day

Thursday 31st December, 2015 - Annual leave or flexi-day to be taken

Friday 1st January, 2016 - New Year’s Day bank holiday

Easter
Friday 25th March, 2016 - Good Friday bank holiday

Monday 28th March, 2016 - Easter Monday bank holiday

RESOLVED:- To note the 2015-2016 holiday dates as detailed in the Director of Resources report.
76 – IT Working Group and Champion
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the Council had an established IT Strategy and working directly within that remit, had also established an IT Steering Group.  The IT Steering Group was an officer group with the remit of considering proposals for new IT projects and changes to existing arrangements; as well as making the most of existing technologies as far as possible.

IT Services and products played a key role in the Council’s business transformation agenda.  To maximise potential benefits, the IT Steering Group aimed to align and prioritise IT strategies, plans and resources with the Council’s priorities and service objectives. 

Many of the efficiency and transformation projects had sought to reduce or eliminate paper and move to computerised information as the source document retention method.  
An area which continued to consume a great deal of paper were the committee packs.  It was not an area that Officers would seek to transform without Members involvement, assistance and acceptance.  The benefits would need to be quantified and Members would be asked to approve the way forward.

To begin that process, Members were asked for volunteers to establish an IT Working Group with Officers, to review the potential for paperless committees.  It was proposed that the political membership of the Group be 3:1.  The officers on the Group would be the Director of Resources, the IT Team Leader and the apprentice posted to the IT Department.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to establish an IT Working Group with Membership in the proportion of 3:1.  Nominations to be submitted by the Labour and Conservative Groups in due course; and
(ii) To agree to nominate a Councillor to act as the Member Champion for IT.  The nomination to be received in due course.
77 – Data Protection Code of Practice
The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Council was a data controller as defined by the Data Protection Act and was obliged to ensure that all of the requirements laid down in the regulations had been implemented and complied with.

The Code of Practice in relation to the disclosure of personal information to third parties was considered by the Committee.  The Code represented best practice and ensured that the Council’s duties in relation to the personal and sensitive data that was held could be satisfactorily controlled and discharged.

The Code sets out the legal definitions, the procedure and included the authorisation forms that may be used in the event of someone wishing to authorisation a third party, Councillor or MP to act on their behalf.

That Code had been reviewed by the Policy Group and following that, examples had been included to provide Officers with further guidance.

RESOLVED:- To approve the Data Protection Code of Practice in relation to the disclosure of personal information to third parties.

78 – Universal Credit Update
The Committee considered a detailed report from the Director of Resources.

The report provided an update on Universal Credit and the DWP Delivery Partnership Agreement.  Arrangements were progressing but were not yet finalised.  The report also recommended that Members agreed that the final Delivery Partnership Agreement from the DWP be signed by the Executive Director (as delegated by Council on 15th October, 2014) with the agreement of the Chairman of this Committee.

RESOLVED:- 
1.
To note the progress reported;

2.
To agree in principle the Councils’ Universal Credit Service Provision as follows:

i.
Provide support to the Universal Credit Service Centre staff around         
housing issues that may arise through its Revenues and Benefits            
contractor.

ii.
Manual processing for Local Council Tax Reduction Scheme through its         
Revenues and Benefits contractor.

iii.
Support claimants with complex needs and in particular those who           
require personal budgeting support through an extension of the existing           
Service Level Agreement with Barrow Citizen’s Advice Bureau.

iv.
Work with Universal Credit Programme in preparing landlords through          
existing arrangements in the short to medium term; and
3. 
To agree that the final Delivery Partnership Agreement from the DWP be agreed by the Chairman of this Committee before being signed by the Executive Director.

79 – Surplus properties at 10, 12 and 22 Sutherland Street – Proposed partnership with Mind in Furness
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that the properties at 10, 12, and 22 Sutherland Street were all two bedroom terraced properties that had been acquired as part of the North Central Renewal Area programme. The properties were now surplus to requirements, and were in a very poor state of repair internally. At a previous meeting, Members had been presented with a recommendation to dispose of the properties on the open market. However, it had been agreed to defer the disposal of the surplus properties to enable a report to be submitted to a future meeting on the possibility of releasing one property to Impact Housing to provide interim accommodation for 16/17 year olds.

The proposal to release the property to Impact Housing had not made any progress. In the meantime, the Council had been approached by Mind in Furness. That organisation sought to develop accommodation for their clients, who were people with mental health problems. Within the Borough there was a lack of housing with low level support for that client group. Housing with low level support could act as move-on accommodation for people currently living with higher levels of support, and act as a valuable stepping stone towards totally independent living. To enable the project to proceed, Mind in Furness had requested that the Council leased these surplus properties to them for a peppercorn rent.

Mind in Furness had proposed to manage the support element themselves. They currently provided accommodation with support at Coniston House, Lesh Lane, and would use the staffing resource from Coniston House to provide the support at Sutherland Street. They had also agreed in principle that Accent Foundation would provide housing management services on their behalf. A funding application had been made to Northern Rock Foundation to allow the necessary improvements to be made to bring the properties into beneficial use. The current preferred option was to retain one property as a two bedroom shared house, and to convert each of the other two properties into two self-contained studio apartments. Accommodation would therefore be provided for six individuals.

The key principles were as follows:-

1. To agree to lease 10, 12 and 22 Sutherland Street to Mind in Furness at a peppercorn rent;

2. For the lease to be at least medium term (20 years) in length, with provision for appropriate break clauses;

3. For Mind in Furness to carry out the necessary conversion and/or refurbishment works to make the properties suitable for the clients they had identified;

4. For Mind in Furness to be responsible, either directly or in partnership with another organisation, for the provision of support and housing management for their clients.
The Executive Director reported that negotiations regarding the Heads of Terms were still ongoing.

RESOLVED:- To approve in principle the proposed use of 10, 12 and 22 Sutherland Street.
80 – Barrow Business Improvement District
The Committee were reminded that on 19th February, 2014, it had agreed to commission Kolek Consulting to undertake a study to test the feasibility of establishing a BID in Barrow-in-Furness.  Its aims were to gauge opinion and assess the existing attitudes of business ratepayers towards the idea of a BID for Barrow; and begin to explore the technical and financial feasibility of establishing a BID in the town, including a consideration of some of the options.

The methods used focused on three main sources of information and intelligence.  The first involved a set of 52 structured interviews with carefully selected sample of businesses of different types, sizes and locations.  The second involved a series of more in-depth interviews with 11 key stakeholders, and the third involved analysis of the Non-Domestic Rates data for Barrow.

The survey findings had revealed that although more than 80% of business ratepayers admitted that they had no knowledge or awareness of Business Improvement Districts, almost as many of them (77%) said that they were willing to work together to benefit the town and themselves.  They were asked about their concerns and specifically about their priorities for action.  These were summarised in the Executive Summary a copy of which was considered by the Committee.
Business owners and managers had been asked if they would be willing to pay to address these priorities and responses were in the most part positive.  50% expressed their willingness to pay a relatively small charge with only 27% stating that they would not be willing to pay such a charge.

The third element of the research related to the analysis of the rates list data.  It demonstrated that it would be feasible to develop a BID in the centre of Barrow that was both capable of sustaining itself, and also having a positive impact.  The recommended options were either a larger town centre area bounded by Abbey Road, Rawlinson Street, Greengate Street and Hindpool Road or that area plus Hindpool Park.

It was proposed that Chris Kolek of Kolek Consulting be appointed to undertake that work. He had specific expertise in the development of Business Improvement Districts and as a senior policy advisor working for a Government Advisory Body had been involved in establishing the first small town BID in the UK as a pilot in the development of the national BID Regulations for England. Chris Kolek had been involved with the successful BIDs in Penrith and Kendal and had also recently undertaken a feasibility study for Ulverston. He was based in Cumbria and understood the geography and had detailed understanding and experience of investigating and establishing BIDs in the County. It was considered that the company was in a unique position to undertake the task. 

It was crucial that a BID was led by the private sector.  To progress a BID, it had been suggested that a BID Champion or group of Champions should be found.  The Federation of Small Businesses had offered to champion the Barrow BID and work with a group of BID ambassadors and Kolek Consulting to take the BID forward.  It was considered that professional assistance was required for stage 1 and stage 2.
Financial support to cover the costs of Stage 2 were yet to be identified and it would be appropriate for the Council to agree to fund a proportion of the costs. In other parts of the County, e.g. Ulverston and Kendal, Cumbria County Council had supported BID development work through a grant from the Local Committee and other sources of potential funding may be identified through the Stage 1 process. Any specific contributions from the Council would be reported back to Committee.
RESOLVED:- (i) To engage Kolek Consulting to support the Federation of Small Businesses and BID ambassadors to establish a BID Steering Group and draft a Stage 1 BID Development Brief;

(ii) To agree that the Council fund the cost of establishing the Steering Group and Stage 1 Development Brief to a maximum of £1,000; and

(iii) To agree in principle that the Council supported a proportion of the costs of preparing the Stage 2 submission.

81 – The North West Coast Connections Project (NWCC) Barrow Borough Council Response to National Grid’s Route Corridors Consultation (Stage 2) 2014
Two representatives from Cumbria County Council gave a presentation to the Committee regarding the North West Coast Connections (NWCC) Project.  The NWCC Project was regarded as a Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project (NSIP) because it involved the development of an electricity transmission connection with an operating voltage of over 132kV.  That meant National Grid had to submit an application for what was known as ‘development consent’ to the Planning Inspectorate.  The Secretary of State for Energy and Climate Change would then make the final decision on whether to grant or refuse consent.
National Grid were developing the NWCC Project because they needed to connect and export the electricity that would be generated by Moorside, the new 3.4 GW nuclear power station that would be built near Sellafield in West Cumbria.  That meant that National Grid need to build a new high voltage connection from Moorside to their existing national electricity transmission network.  The closest points on the network where these circuits could connect were over 50 kilometres (31 miles) away from the site.

RESOLVED:- To endorse the response to the consultation on the Route Corridor and Outline Siting Studies for Associated Infrastructure Report.
82 – Re-gradings
The Committee considered a report that sets out the requirement to re-grade two posts on the establishment.   The vacant posts were DCC802 which was based in the Cemetery and Crematorium Service and post DEH091 which was based in Environmental Health.  Management Board considered that the re-grades met the requirements of substantial and permanent change to the nature of the job and responsibility.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that post DCC802 be designated as Cremation Operator and graded Scale 3 (£15,882 to £16,998 per annum) and that the manpower budget be increased by £3,580 per annum; and
(ii) To agree that post DEH091 be graded (Senior Officer) SO1/2 (£24,892 to £28,922), with effect from 1st August, 2014.

REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

83 – Data Protection Policy
The Committee considered the revised Data Protection Policy.  The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the Policy had been updated as part of a programme of annually refreshing policies to ensure their continued relevance and applicability.  It was important to emphasise the contents of corporate policies and an annual revision should be seen as best practice.

The Policy had been to an officer Policy Group which had been established to review proposed policies and revisions to existing policies, ensuring that the standards and compliance that the Council must put in place were practical and the Officers provided an operational point of view.  It was likely that there would be executive summaries created to provide an overview of corporate policies for quick reference.

The revisions to the Policy updated the current version; the revisions to note were as follows:-

Section 2 highlighted that the communication of the Policy would be achieved through e-learning and the production of an executive summary.  E-learning would deliver other information security modules as well.
Section 6.7.1 linked the reporting of incidents with the Breach Reporting Policy.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the revised Data Protection Policy.
84 – Access to Information Policy

The Committee considered the Council’s Access to Information Policy in relation to committee papers and attendance.  The Policy related to the reports presented to meetings of the Council and sets out the rules and treatment of confidential and exempt information.  The Council was committed to striking the proper balance between openness and individual’s legal rights and privacy.

The Policy sets out the definitions of confidential information and exempt information as set out in the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended).

Reports that included confidential or exempt information would be presented as Part 2 – not for publication.  Appended to the Policy was a ‘record of decision’ form which must be completed by the reporting Officer upon the submission of a Part 2 report for any of the Council’s committee meetings.  The justification for reporting in Part 2 would then be clear and evidenced.

Section 13 of the Policy sets out the procedures for handling Part 2 reports and that was different to current practice.  The changes had been made as they were considered best practice.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Access to Information Policy in relation to Committee papers and attendance.
85 – Discretionary Income Policy

The Director of Resources reminded the Committee of the Council’s discretionary income policy.  The policy was currently full cost recovery; pricing to match the nearest provider (market pricing); or annual inflationary increases (set at 2.5% in the budget strategy.
The discretionary income policy had been varied by the Council in relation to car parking tariffs and swimming charges most recently.  Since the Budget Strategy re-set of prices, these income streams were following ‘option’ 3 (above), but after a years’ experience had been swapped to a hybrid of ‘option’ 2 – the prices had been frozen to draw more custom from the market.  The experience of car parking did not correlate with the pricing changes and had presented a unique case for a pricing policy distinct from the options above; further work was required before any recommendations could be presented to the Committee.

The report focussed on the Park Leisure Centre and The Forum.  The Budget Strategy and Medium Term Financial Plan both included additional income being generated from both venues; 2.5% year on year cumulatively.  In order to allow the venue managers the required discretion and ability to react to the market, it was proposed that the 2.5% additional income be generated through the activities and pricing determined by the venue managers.  That meant that there would not be a static annual price list presented to Council.

As a starting point the current agreed prices were the baseline, but the venue managers could raise or reduce those depending on the time of year, any troughs in the facilities use that could be filled from special offers, family deals, to react to competition and to use pricing to promote the venues.  Both venue managers were experienced in their field and had a commercial awareness that would allow them to use that policy change in running their services.

The venue managers would be fully supported by Management Board and the new venture would be closely monitored to see if the results were beneficial and how quickly they materialise.

As the two venues had that challenge, it was fair to recognise achievements over and above the target of 2.5%.  It was proposed that any income above the target for the year be split 50/50; 50% reducing the Council’s subsidy of the venue and 50% for the venue manager to use for equipment or venue maintenance.  The income could not be used for staffing or contracting services as it was not sustainable additional funding and each year the target was re-set against the last actual outturn.  The venues would be treated separately and the income not pooled between them.

There were no financial implications set out in the assessment that followed as until the policy was tried and tested, the outcome could not be pre-judged.  It was anticipated that the discretion given to the venue managers would allow them to take advantage of their knowledge and structure their offer (facilities and services) to suit the market.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the revised Discretionary Income Policy.

The meeting ended at 4.12
 p.m.
